

Doctoral Thesis No. 2020:34 Faculty of Landscape Architecture, Horticulture and Crop Production Science

Production of human heme-binding proteins in plants for potential pharmaceutical and nutritional uses

MAGNUS CARLSSON



Production of human heme-binding proteins in plants for potential pharmaceutical and nutritional uses

MAGNUS CARLSSON

Faculty of Landscape Architecture, Horticulture and Crop Production Science Department of Plant Breeding Alnarp

> Doctoral thesis Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Alnarp 2020

Acta Universitatis agriculturae Sueciae 2020:34

Cover:

Top: Purified hemoglobin (fHbF) produced in *N. benthamiana* (photo Magnus Carlsson, edited by Simon Jeppson).

Left: Human mutant myoglobin structure (pdb: 3RGK, www.rcsb.org), visualized using YASARA software (www.yasara.org).

Right: Young N. benthamiana plant (photo Magnus Carlsson, edited by Simon Jeppson).

ISSN 1652-6880 ISBN (print version) 978-91-7760-586-7 ISBN (electronic version) 978-91-7760-587-4 © 2020 Magnus Carlsson, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Alnarp Print: SLU Service/Repro, Alnarp 2020

Production of human heme-binding proteins in plants for potential pharmaceutical and nutritional uses

Abstract

Plants have a long history as a source of nutrition and medication. In the last few decades, interest has also emerged in using plants as a production system for protein pharmaceuticals, in part due to possible scale-up- and safety-benefits with this method of production. One class of protein pharmaceuticals for which the use of a plant production system might be particularly interesting is hemoglobin-based oxygen carriers (HBOC's), a type of pharmaceutical intended to function as an alternative to donated blood in clinical situations. HBOC's face many safety and production challenges, that have so far prevented widespread use, and production in plants could perhaps help towards solving these problems. In this thesis, we aimed to express and characterize proteins of interest with the goal of using them in oxygen therapeutics, using transient expression in Nicotiana benthamiana. The expressed recombinant proteins were based on human myoglobin (Mb), fetal hemoglobin (HbF) and α_1 -microglobulin (A1M). The proteins were successfully expressed in tobacco leaves and the purified proteins displayed their respective functional activity. The plant expression system thus showed its efficacy, and was capable of supplying the critical heme for Mb and Hb production, something that may also have implications for using plants as a source of nutritional iron. While more work is needed, the results help to show the feasibility of using heme-binding proteins produced in plants for pharmaceutical uses, something that was also underlined by animal- and cell-tests.

Keywords: Molecular farming, heterologous expression, transient expression, oxygen therapeutic, HBOC, hemoglobin, myoglobin, α_1 -microglobulin, A1M, XTEN.

Author's address: Magnus Carlsson, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Department of Plant Breeding, P.O. Box 101, 230 53 Alnarp, Sweden

Produktion av mänskliga heme-bindande protein i växter, för möjliga farmaceutiska och nutritionella applikationer

Abstract

Växter har en lång historia som en källa till läkemedel och näring. Under de senaste decennierna intresse också dykt upp för att använda växter som ett produktionssystem för proteinläkemedel, delvis på grund av möjliga uppskalnings och säkerhetsfördelar med denna produktionsmetod. En klass av proteinläkemedel för vilket produktion i växter kan vara särskilt intressent är hemoglobinbaserade syrebärare (HBOC), en typ av läkemedel som är avsedd att fungera som ett alternativ till donerat blod i kliniska situationer. HBOC:s står inför många säkerhets- och produktionsutmaningar, som hittills har förhindrat utbredd användning, och produktion i växter kan kanske bidra till att lösa dessa problem. I detta projekt syftade vi till att uttrycka och karakterisera proteiner av intresse i en HBOC kontext, genom transient uttryck i Nicotiana benthamiana. De uttryckta rekombinanta proteinerna baserades på humant myoglobin (Mb), fetalt hemoglobin (HbF) och α₁mikroglobulin. Dessa proteiner uttrycktes framgångsrikt i växten och de renade proteinerna visade sina respektive funktionella aktiviteter. Den naturliga biosyntesen i växten visade således sin effektivitet och kunde leverera det kritiska hemet för Mbkonsekvenser Hb-produktion, också kan ha i och något som järnnutritionssammanhang. Även om mer arbete behövs så så visar resultaten på möjligheten av att använda hembindande proteiner som produceras i växter för farmaceutiskt bruk, något som också underströks av djur- och celltester.

Keywords: Molekylärt jordbruk, hetrolog expression, transient expression, läkemedel för syrgastransport, HBOC, hemoglobin, myoglobin, α_1 -microglobulin, A1M, XTEN

Author's address: Magnus Carlsson, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Department of Plant Breeding, P.O. Box 101, 230 53 Alnarp, Sweden

Dedication

To my family and friends.

Contents

| List | of pub | lication | IS | 9 | | |
|------|---|---|---|----|--|--|
| Abb | reviati | ons | | 11 | | |
| 1. | Aim | im and Objectives | | | | |
| 2. | Introduction | | | | | |
| | 2.1 Molecular farming – plants as a factory for protein pharm 15 | | | | | |
| | 2.2 | Oxygen therapeutics – a long sought goal | | | | |
| | 2.3 | enthamiana | | | | |
| | | 2.3.1 | Production of heme proteins in plants | 21 | | |
| | | 2.3.2 | Proteins of interest | 21 | | |
| | | 2.3.3 | Transient expression in <i>N. benthamiana</i> | 23 | | |
| | | 2.3.4 | Agroinfiltration and agrospray | 26 | | |
| 3. | Methodology | | | | | |
| | 3.1 | 3.1 Construct design considerations | | | | |
| | | 3.1.1 | Myoglobin (Paper I) | 29 | | |
| | | 3.1.2 | Fetal Hemoglobin (Paper II, IV) | 29 | | |
| | | 3.1.3 | α1-Microglobulin (Paper III) | 30 | | |
| | 3.2 | 3.2 Transient expression of the target proteins | | | | |
| | 3.3 | | | | | |
| | | 3.3.1 | Protein isolation | 31 | | |
| | | 3.3.2 | Protein analysis – heme and spectroscopy | 32 | | |
| 4. | Results and Discussion | | | | | |
| | 4.1 | Myoglobin (Paper I) | | | | |
| | 4.2 | Hemoglobin (Paper II, IV) | | | | |
| | 4.3 | α₁-microglobulin (Paper III) | | | | |

| 5. | Conclusions and future perspectives | 43 |
|------|-------------------------------------|----|
| Refe | rences | 47 |
| Popu | lar science summary | 57 |
| Popu | lärvetenskaplig sammanfattning | 59 |
| Ackn | owledgements | 61 |

List of publications

This thesis is based on the work contained in the following papers, referred to by Roman numerals in the text:

- Magnus L. R. Carlsson, Selvaraju Kanagarajan, Leif Bülow & Li-Hua Zhu (2020). Plant based production of myoglobin - a novel source of the muscle heme-protein. *Sci Rep*, 10 (920). doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-57565-y
- II. Selvaraju Kanagarajan, Magnus L. R. Carlsson, Sandeep Chakane, Emanuel Smeds, Karin Kettisen, Ranjeet Kumar, Magnus Gram, Bo Åkerström, Leif Bülow & Li-Hua Zhu (2020). Production of human fetal hemoglobin in Nicotiana benthamiana leaves by transient expression – an innovative method for producing hemoglobin-based oxygen carriers. Communications Biology, (under revision)
- III. Magnus L. R. Carlsson, Amanda Kristiansson, Jesper Bergwik, Selvaraju Kanagarajan, Leif Bülow, Bo Åkerstöm, Li-Hua Zhu.
 Expression, purification and initial characterization of functional α₁-microglobulin (A1M) in *N. benthamiana*. (*manuscript*)
- IV. Magnus L. R. Carlsson, Sandeep Chakane, Selvaraju Kanagarajan, Karin Kettisen, Leif Bülow and Li-Hua Zhu. Transient expression of XTENylated fusion human fetal hemoglobin in *Nicotiana benthamiana. (manuscript)*

Paper I is reproduced, as allowed by the creative commons license, without alterations (<u>http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/</u>).

The contribution of Magnus Carlsson to the papers included in this thesis was as follows:

- I. Magnus L. R. Carlsson performed the experimental and analytical work, with some input from Selvaraju Kanagarajan, and was the main contributor to the writing of the manuscript.
- II. Magnus L. R. Carlsson assisted with expression, extraction and purification, SDS-PAGE analyses, and in the manuscript writing.
- III. Magnus L. R. Carlsson performed the protein production and most of the protein purification. Magnus L.R. Carlsson performed a large part of the protein characterization and analysis and wrote the manuscript with input from coauthors.
- IV. Magnus L. R. Carlsson performed the majority of the protein production, purification, experimental and analytical work, and wrote the manuscript with input from coauthors.

Abbreviations

| A1M | α ₁ -Microglobulin |
|----------------|--------------------------------------|
| ACR | Albumin to creatinine ratio |
| BUN | Blood urea nitrogen |
| CaMV | Cauliflower mosaic virus |
| CPMV | Cow pea mosaic virus |
| DPG | Diphosphoglycerate |
| E. coli | Escherichia coli |
| FC1 | Ferrochelatase 1 |
| FC2 | Ferrochelatase 2 |
| FDA | Food and drug administration (USA) |
| fHbF | Fusion-HbF |
| GMO | Genetically modified organism |
| Hb | Hemoglobin |
| HbA | Adult hemoglobin |
| HbF | Fetal hemoglobin |
| HBOC | Hemoglobin based oxygen carrier |
| HIV | Human immunodeficiency virus |
| LAL | Limulus amebocyte lysate |
| Mb | Myoglobin |
| N. benthamiana | Nicotiana benthamiana |
| N. tabacum | Nicotiana tabacum |
| PEG | Polyethylene glycol |
| PFCOC | Perfluorocarbon based oxygen carrier |
| RBC | Red blood cell |
| rfHbF | Recombinant fusion-HbF |
| ROS | Reactive oxygen species |
| | |

| SDS-PAGE | Sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel |
|----------|---|
| | electrophoresis |
| T-DNA | Transferred DNA |
| TMV | Tobacco mosaic virus |

1. Aim and Objectives

The principal aim of this thesis work was to explore the possibility of using plants as a production system for heme binding proteins useful for oxygen therapeutics, thereby contributing to the overall objective of taking this class of compounds from a promising concept to a therapeutic reality. The hope is also to help meet other nutritional and clinical needs for which heme proteins produced in plants could be part of a future solution.

The specific objectives of this thesis were:

- To transiently express the proteins of interest, myoglobin (Mb), α-γ fusion fetal hemoglobin (fHbF), α₁-microglobulin (A1M) and XTENylated fusion fetal hemoglobin (XTEN-fHbF) in *N*. *benthamiana* for plant-based production of these proteins.
- To purify and characterize the chemical and physical properties of the proteins of interest, with an emphasis on functions and properties relevant to pharmaceutical use in an oxygen therapeutic context.

2. Introduction

2.1 Molecular farming – plants as a factory for protein pharmaceuticals

The use of plants for medical applications most likely predates civilization, with the earliest written evidence found on ancient Sumerian clay tablets (Petrovska, 2012). Even in modern times the metabolites of plants have been a good source of leads for drug development (Dias et al., 2012), with a relatively recent example being artemisinin for use against malaria (Su & Miller, 2015). The advent of molecular medicine and recombinant technology opened new possibilities however and plants came to be of interest as a production platform for recombinant proteins for pharmaceutical and other applications, with early examples of this starting to emerge in the late 80's and early 90's (Sijmons et al., 1990; Hiatt et al., 1989; Barta et al., 1986). The concept of harnessing agriculture and plants to produce protein based molecular products like pharmaceuticals in large quantities became known as molecular farming (Fischer et al., 1999a), and it has long attracted interest due to the promise of large-scale and low-cost production of these important products (Buyel, 2019). Molecular farming has since been used for the production of pharmaceutical candidates (Yao et al., 2015), and has had some success for the production of proteins for use as industrial and research reagents, cosmetics and for veterinary products (Tschofen et al., 2016). Approval of plant-produced therapeutics has been limited however and in a recent review the commercial history of molecular farming was described in terms of a "Gartner hype cycle". That is, as an initial hype following the emergence of the new platform, followed by disillusionment and an eventual renewal of interest during the last decade as the technology advances (Fischer & Buyel, 2020).

When compared to other expression systems, the relatively low production cost, high scalability and low risk of contamination are commonly held up as the primary advantages of the plant expression systems, in particular compared to high cost mammalian expression systems typically relying on cell culture. Compared to low cost microbial systems, i.e. bacteria and yeast, plants are often considered to have the edge when it comes to product quality (Tripathi & Shrivastava, 2019; Yao et al., 2015; Ma et al., 2003). Being advanced eukaryotic organisms, plants are considered better capable of correctly folding and assembling complex proteins than bacteria (Yao et al., 2015) and are capable of eukaryotic post-translational modifications, such as glycosylation (Strasser, 2016; Yao et al., 2015). The plant N-glycosylation is in fact relatively mammalian-like, compared to that seen in yeast (Strasser, 2016), and is amenable to genetic engineering to further increase the similarity (Schoberer & Strasser, 2018; Castilho & Steinkellner, 2012). The low contamination risk and safety aspect of plant-based production comes from the lack of bacterial endotoxins and inability of human pathogens such as viruses to replicate (Buyel, 2019; Tripathi & Shrivastava, 2019; Sabalza et al., 2014). An interesting possibility is also raised by molecular farming in edible crops: edible vaccines, which would result from recombinant expression of antigens in edible plants (Haq et al., 1995; Mason et al., 1992).

However, several challenges have also been encountered. The frequently occurring low yields of expressed protein resulting from nuclear transformation of plants has been pointed out as a cause that has held back the industry and prevented a wider adoption of molecular farming (Moon *et al.*, 2019; Schillberg *et al.*, 2019). In addition, the protein purification and isolation can be challenging, as plant extracts tend to have a high particle burden and large amounts of host cell proteins, and metabolites, such as phenolics. Overall, the downstream processing can amount to up to 80% of the production cost (Buyel, 2019). It has been argued that some of the challenges of plant protein purification primarily stem from the system being less commonly used, and hence less developed than microbial and animal cell production (Yao *et al.*, 2015). Indeed, techniques for effective extraction and clarification, for example using screw-presses, heating and diafiltration, have been shown to be effective in mitigating these issues (Buyel, 2019). As for edible vaccines, the effectiveness of this type of product has been

demonstrated, but it has also become clear that controlling the delivered dose in a reliable way can be difficult (Moon *et al.*, 2019). The debate over GMO has been an issue, due to concerns over the possibility of contamination of food crops with transgenic material used for molecular farming, which has presented obstacles to using food crops for molecular farming (Yao *et al.*, 2015; Paul & Ma, 2011). Biocontainment has also been an issue and is an important consideration for molecular farming (Clark & Maselko, 2020).

Over the years, a large number of techniques have been developed for plant protein expression, and various species have been considered as production systems (Moon et al., 2019; Paul & Ma, 2011; Twyman et al., 2003). Further considerations include for example the type of tissues used for the production, i.e. cell, root, leaf or seed, and culture conditions, which could be open-field, or closed culture, in turn based on either greenhouses, bioreactors or hydroponics (Moon et al., 2019). These variations could be considered a strength of the plant expression systems, as there are many options to choose from to fit a given application. Plants that have been used for molecular farming purposes include for example potato (Sijmons et al., 1990), tobacco (Hiatt et al., 1989), maize (Hood et al., 1999), rice, safflower (Paul & Ma, 2011), tomato and lettuce (Moon et al., 2019). Carrot cell culture was used for production of recombinant glucocerebrosidase, which became the first plant produced pharmaceutical to be approved by the FDA (Yao et al., 2015). Factors such as yield, storage stability and containment vary depending on the crop system (Stoger et al., 2002). The type of tissue for accumulation of a protein of interest can also be important, targeting the expression to seeds for example, could improve storage stability (Yao et al., 2015).

Strategies for heterologous expression of proteins in plants include nuclear transformation, chloroplast transformation and transient expression (Paul & Ma, 2011). Nuclear transformation of plants is a common approach for molecular farming and often relies on *Agrobacterium*-mediated transformation or particle bombardment (Ma *et al.*, 2003). Following introduction of the gene of interest into the plant genome, plants with the gene of interest can be generated and selected for, and transgenic seeds can be retrieved for future use (Chen *et al.*, 2013). Chloroplast transformation is an interesting alternative to nuclear transformation due to the high expression

levels that are often achievable (Ahmad et al., 2016; Daniell, 2002; Bock, 2001), with levels up to 70% of total soluble protein reported (Oev et al., 2009). It also offers a degree of biocontainment, as the plastid-incorporated sequence is rarely transmitted by pollen (Ahmad et al., 2016). However, the post-translational modifications are more limited than for nuclear transformation, with no access to glycosylation. The range of species is also more limited than for nuclear transformation (Ahmad et al., 2016). Transient expression techniques, using either Agrobacterium tumefaciens or virus vectors (Gleba et al., 2007; Fischer & Emans, 2000) are capable of very high protein yields, (Chen et al., 2013) and are faster than stable transformation techniques (Moon et al., 2019). The high yields compared to stable transformation are believed to be linked to the lack of positional effects when not inserting the gene of interest into the plant genome, as it carries the risk of insertion into a chromosomal region with low transcriptional activity (Chen et al., 2013). The downside is primarily a more limited scalability, as the gene is not stably integrated in the plants, which instead needs to be treated to induce expression, rather than grown from transgenic seeds, which increases labor input. The advantages of the viral vectors and Agrobacterium-mediated transient expression have also been combined in the use of deconstructed viruses delivered into the plant cell by Agrobacterium (Komarova et al., 2010; Gleba et al., 2007). This strategy, which was the focus in this thesis, will be described in more detail in section 2.3.

2.2 Oxygen therapeutics - a long sought goal

In the 17th century, the first well-documented transfusions of blood into humans took place, in an attempt to treat mental illness. The blood used came from calves and lambs, and the procedure had soon earned a bad reputation. It was only in the early 20th century, with a more thorough understanding of biology in general and the discovery of anticoagulants and blood groups in particular (not to mention species differences) that blood transfusions could become the staple of modern medicine that it is today (Giangrande, 2000). Even with the knowledge we have today donated blood is not simple to use for as a medication, however. It requires cross-matching between the patient and donor, a steady supply of healthy donors and can only be stored for a limited time. It can be logistically challenging to meet variations in demand

due to emergencies, and it can transmit infectious disease, for which expensive testing is required (Mozzarelli *et al.*, 2010). There are also occasional complications following treatments (Chen *et al.*, 2009). The HIV epidemic of the 1980s highlighted the risks of disease spread in particular (Kresie, 2001). These issues have motivated the search for alternatives to donated blood for transfusion use, intended to provide the oxygen delivery capability normally provided by red blood cells (RBC's) which have been termed "blood substitutes", or oxygen therapeutics (Alayash, 2004).

Different concepts have been considered to fulfill this role. These include RBC's grown from stem cells in vitro (Giarratana et al., 2011), artificial RBC's, where Hb is encapsulated in artificial structures (Chang, 2006), such as liposomes (Phillips et al., 1999) or polymer membranes (Sen Gupta, 2019), perfluorocarbon based oxygen carriers (PFCOC), which rely on the biologically inert perfluorocarbon to dissolve oxygen (Castro & Briceno, 2010). Finally there is also hemoglobin based oxygen carriers (HBOC's), which rely on, generally for the purpose chemically or genetically altered, Hb protein (Alayash, 2004). All these oxygen therapeutic strategies have had challenges of their own. (Bouhassira, 2012; Castro & Briceno, 2010; Alayash, 2004). PFCOC's are for example are not miscible with water and therefore needs emulsifiers to be added (Castro & Briceno, 2010), they have been known to affect to the reticuloendothelial system, and cause adverse effects like stroke and the only PFCOC to be approved for human use by the FDA (Fluosol-DA 20) was discontinued in 1994 (Henkel-Honke & Oleck, 2007).

HBOC development has faced similar challenges. Hemoglobin (Hb) is a heterotetrameric heme-protein (Park *et al.*, 2006; Hill *et al.*, 1962) that is normally contained inside RBCs. Human Hb has evolved to be an effective oxygen transporter, but presents a danger, when not confined in its natural environment in the RBCs (Quaye, 2015). Many of the downsides and challenges of using donated blood, such as the need to match blood groups and the short storage time, are due to the RBCs rather than the Hb protein itself, however, and a key challenge for the HBOC pharmaceutical concept is to safely use Hb when not contained in the RBC (Alayash, 2004). This is not trivial however, one test that illustrates the danger of free Hb was performed by the US navy in the 1950s, where infusions of Hb administered

to anemic or febrile sailors resulted in complications including hypertension and signs of renal damage (Chen et al., 2009). Three main types of mechanisms have been proposed to explain the toxicity of free Hb, which involve nitric oxide scavenging, oversupply of oxygen and oxidative reactions mediated by the heme (Alayash, 2019). Nitric oxide acts as a vasodilator, and its scavenging by Hb can lead to blood vessel constriction (Alayash, 2019). When not contained in the Fe^{2+} oxidation state by antioxidants and enzymes in the RBC, Hb can rapidly undergo autoxidation reactions, which results in generation of reactive oxygen species (ROS), and can lead to Hb unfolding and the release of free heme (Alayash, 2019), which is in turn also toxic (Kumar & Bandyopadhyay, 2005). Free Hb also tends to dissociate into its dimers, which are cleared quickly by renal filtration (Bunn et al., 1969), causing kidney damage (Gladwin et al., 2012). The small size also allows for extraversion of Hb from the blood vessels, where it spreads into other tissues causing damage (Schaer et al., 2013). To prevent damage associated with free Hb and heme, there are defense mechanisms, such as the Hb scavenger haptoglobin, and heme scavengers, such as hemopexin (Schaer et al., 2013).

For the abovementioned reasons, the production of a safe and effective HBOC necessitates modifications of the Hb molecule chemically or by genetic engineering. Strategies that have been tried in clinical tests in humans include PEGylation (Sanguinate, MP), chemically- (HemAssist) or biologically- (Optro) cross-linked Hb and Hb polymerization (Polyheme, Hemopure, Hemolink) which have primarily aimed to stabilize Hb, preventing dissociation into dimers and to improve the ability of the molecule to transport oxygen (Alayash, 2019). The oxygen affinity and other factors vary between these HBOCs (Alayash, 2019), and various safety issues have been encountered during clinical (Silverman & Weiskopf, 2009) or preclinical testing (Buehler & Alayash, 2004) of HBOC candidates. Development continues however with new emerging concepts (Alayash, 2019; Ferenz & Steinbicker, 2019). Recombinant technology in particular could offer many possibilities for further protein engineering of Hb, allowing for more control over properties such as stability, oxidation, and NO scavenging (Varnado et al., 2013). Recombinant production, using low cost expression systems such as E. coli is challenging however, with issues such as heme-supply, heme-orientational disorder and misfolding (Varnado et al., 2013). Production of HBOC molecules in plants with recombinant techniques could thus be an interesting option to explore, which has been previously attempted with stable expression, though with a very low reported yield (Dieryck et al., 1997).

2.3 Transient expression of heme-binding proteins in *N. benthamiana*

2.3.1 Production of heme proteins in plants

As discussed in section 2.1, plants have several advantages for the production of pharmaceutical proteins in plants. The heme synthesis capacity of plants provide a further benefit for recombinant heme-protein production. In plants, heme is primarily synthesized in the chloroplast, from where it can be exported to the cytosol, and shares most of its biosynthetic pathway with chlorophyll (Brzezowski *et al.*, 2015). Plants also produce monomeric plant Hbs (phytoglobins), involved in for example NO regulation and the oxygen supply of nitrogen fixing root nodules (Hoy & Hargrove, 2008). For this reason, plants could be expected to be capable of supplying heme for incorporation into heterologously expressed heme-proteins without the external addition of heme. Apart from pharmaceutical applications, recombinant expression of heme-proteins in plants could perhaps also have nutritional applications, due to the high bioavailability of heme iron (Hurrell & Egli, 2010).

2.3.2 Proteins of interest

In this thesis, we have focused on a few heme-binding proteins that we considered of particular interest for expression in plants. In this section, these proteins will be briefly introduced.

Myoglobin

Myoglobin (Mb) is mainly present in the muscle tissues of vertebrates and has important functions in the oxygenation of tissues (Wittenberg & Wittenberg, 1987) and in regulating the nitric oxide signaling (Wittenberg & Wittenberg, 2003). Animal Mb it is also an important nutritional source of bioavailable heme-iron (Hurrell & Egli, 2010). As a simple monomeric heme-protein, Mb is a good candidate for testing the plant production systems' capability and capacity for recombinant heme-proteins. While Hb folding in RBCs is dependent on chaperones to stabilize the α -chain (Kihm

et al., 2002), Mb folding is not known to be dependent on such additional factors. As plants are also capable of producing similar monomeric Hbs, Mb production should be within its capability. In addition to helping to show the capability of the production system, recombinant Mb production in plants could be interesting for iron nutrition purposes or for the study of heme biosynthesis. Mb might also be of interest for oxygen therapeutic purposes in the future, perhaps in combination with other heme proteins.

Fetal hemoglobin

Hemoglobin (Hb) has a long history as a focus in the development of oxygen therapeutics (Chen et al., 2009). In addition to the capabilities shared with simpler heme proteins, i.e. binding and release of gaseous-ligands to its heme (Antonini & Brunori, 1971), Hb's tetrameric structure allows for a variable oxygen affinity. This is due to a responsiveness to pH and to the ligand binding status of the other subunits of the holo-protein, i.e. cooperative binding (Eaton et al., 1999; Bohr et al., 1904). Fetal Hb (HbF) is a variant of Hb that is expressed primarily in the fetus, and only at very low levels in adult humans, it has the same two α -subunits as the adult Hb, but features two γ -subunits instead of the β -subunits (Sankaran *et al.*, 2010). Another factor that affects the oxygen affinity of Hb is the concentration of diphosphoglycerate (DPG) (Tomita, 1981; Benesch et al., 1968). HbF has a higher oxygen affinity in vivo, due to a lower affinity for DPG, which helps in the transfer of oxygen from the maternal blood stream to the fetus (Simons et al., 2018). HbF has been suggested to have beneficial properties for HBOC production, such as a lower tetramer dissociation constant (Yagami et al., 2002), and has been recently considered as an interesting alternative HBOC platform (Simons et al., 2018; Ratanasopa et al., 2016).

α_{l} -Microglobulin

 α_1 -Microglobulin (A1M) is a blood plasma protein believed to have multiple protective functions, acting as a heme scavenger, a radical scavenger and a reductase (Åkerström & Gram, 2014; Olsson *et al.*, 2012). For this reason, A1M has attracted interest as a potential protein pharmaceutical, as a possible treatment for preeclampsia and acute kidney injuries during heart surgery (Gunnarsson *et al.*, 2017). In conjunction with HBOC's, A1M or other protective proteins such as hemopexin and haptoglobin could be interesting additives in order to reduce toxicity (Alayash, 2014; Schaer *et al.*, 2013). As a heme scavenger, A1M could bind to the reactive free heme molecules that can be released by degrading heme-proteins. As free heme is highly toxic (Belcher *et al.*, 2010; Kumar & Bandyopadhyay, 2005), and has been suggested to be a significant contributor to the toxic effects observed for HBOC's (Alayash, 2019; Alayash, 2014) co-administration with heme-scavengers could be a promising approach.

2.3.3 Transient expression in N. benthamiana

Tobacco (*Nicotiana tabacum*) and its Australian relative *Nicotiana benthamiana* are popular choices for plant molecular farming, and *N. benthamiana* in particular has been widely used for expressing recombinant proteins for vaccines or other pharmaceutical purposes using agroinfiltration (Chen *et al.*, 2013). The advantages of these plant species lie both in a relatively high biomass yield per acre (Buyel, 2019) and in the fact that they are not food crops, thus avoiding risks of potential contamination with recombinant material (Chen *et al.*, 2013). *N. benthamiana* has an additional advantage as it is very susceptible to plant virus propagation (Yang *et al.*, 2004), and has often been used as a model system for studying plant viruses (Goodin *et al.*, 2008).

The soil bacterium, Agrobacterium tumefaciens has the natural ability to insert its transfer DNA (T-DNA) on the tumor inducing (Ti) plasmid into the plant genome and it has long been harnessed for plant genetic engineering purposes (Gelvin, 2003) (Figure 1A). This ability has been further adapted to a biotechnological role by rational design, such as the division of the Tiplasmid into two complementary plasmids (Hoekema et al., 1983). The development of expression systems combining the advantages of Agrobacterium with those of plant viruses by incorporating a deconstructed virus, or viral elements, in the T-DNA of Agrobacterium for delivery has also been shown to be a valuable strategy (Peyret & Lomonossoff, 2015; Gleba et al., 2014). Agrobacterium can be used both for stable transformation and for transient expression in plants (Chen et al., 2013). Agrobacterium-mediated transient expression is a comparatively quick and convenient method to test expression of heterologous proteins in plants (Sheludko, 2008; Fischer et al., 1999b), and is capable of high yields of recombinant protein (Chen et al., 2013; Schellenberger et al., 2009).

The viral vectors offer several advantages for transient expression and different types of such vectors have been developed, based on different types

of plant viruses, they are often engineered for delivery by *Agrobacterium* (Hefferon, 2017; Komarova *et al.*, 2010). Two examples of vectors designed for delivery by *Agrobacterium* that contain viral elements are the pJL-TRBO (Lindbo, 2007) and pEAQ-*HT* vectors (Sainsbury *et al.*, 2009). The pJL-TRBO vector is based on the tobacco mosaic virus (TMV). It carries a cauliflower mosaic virus (CaMV) 35S promoter for high expression. The TMV sequence has been further modified by deletion of the capsid protein gene, which both increases the agroinfection efficiency and improves biocontainment by preventing plant-to-plant spread. The vector still contains other TMV genes, for replication and cell-to-cell movement (Figure 1B) however, that allows the vector to spread throughout an infected leaf (Lindbo, 2007).

The pEAQ-HT vector was designed following the finding that vectors based on the cowpea mosaic virus (CPMV) RNA-2 allowed high expression of recombinant proteins in infected plants even without the presence of the RNA-1 component required for replication (Sainsbury et al., 2009; Sainsbury & Lomonossoff, 2008). The observation implied that the untranslated regions of the CPMV RNA-2 enhanced the expression (Sainsbury et al., 2009; Sainsbury & Lomonossoff, 2008), something that it has also recently been possible to improve upon by rational design (Peyret et al., 2019). The pEAQ-HT vector retains only a modified version of the 5' and 3' non-translatable regions of the CPMV RNA-2, with a large part virus sequence removed, and other elements for high expression such as CaMV 35S promoters, and a P19 gene added. While the pEAQ-HT thus lacks the virus capabilities of replication and spread, the deletion allows it to avoid disadvantages with such systems, such as the possibility of introducing errors in the sequence due to the low fidelity of viral RNA dependent RNApolymerase (Castro et al., 2005) while retaining a high yield (Sainsbury et al., 2009).



Figure 1. Schematic figure showing T-DNA transfer from an *Agrobacterium* to a plant cell. (A) Native *Agrobacterium* transfers the T-DNA complex for insertion of its genes into the plant genome, followed by production of opines for use as a nutrient by the *Agrobacterium*, and growth hormones auxin and cytokinin, for inducing tumor formation (Gelvin, 2003). (B) Genetically engineered *Agrobacterium* with a binary vector configuration, where separate plasmids carry the T-region and the virulence genes that help the transfer of the T-complex, transferring its T-DNA, containing viral elements, to a plant cell. The T-DNA here generates an RNA replicon, capable of

replication and cell-to-cell movement, and generation of the protein of interest through translation (based on the pJL-TRBO vector). (Illustration by Magnus Carlsson, A: design based on image from (www.universiteitleiden.nl), B: modified from A based on (Lindbo, 2007)).

2.3.4 Agroinfiltration and agrospray

Transfer of Agrobacterium harboring vectors and genes of interest into plant leaf tissues can be done using three different methods, agroinfiltration, vacuum infiltration and agrospray (Figure. 2). The most common used method, agroinfiltration relies on pushing an Agrobacterium suspension through the stomata of the leaves using a syringe without a needle (Chen et al., 2013). While this is an effective method for testing expression and for small-scale production, it is labor intensive and thus cost-inefficient for larger scale production. Two methods, vacuum infiltration (Chen et al., 2013) and agrospray, i.e. spray application of Agrobacterium (Hahn et al., 2015; Azhakanandam et al., 2007), have been developed to be better suited to large scale production. In contrast to agroinfiltration, which relies mainly on manual work, vacuum infiltration relies on rapid pressure change to force an Agrobacterium suspension into the leaf, and is more easily automated (Chen et al., 2013). Agrospray is gentler than the first two methods as its entry is based on diffusion through the stomata in the presence of surfactants rather than force (Hahn et al., 2015). Although a smaller amount of Agrobacterium suspension likely enters the leaf, the replication ability of viral vectors such as pJL-TRBO, is likely to compensate for this. Unlike vacuum infiltration, agrospray does not require machinery, although suitable facilities would still be necessary, and additional safety precautions are probably warranted due to the possibility of Agrobacterium suspension droplets being present in air during the spraying. For paper I and paper II the agrospray method was used to show the feasibility of this method for largescale production in the future. Figure 2 illustrates the techniques discussed here.



Vacuum infiltration

Figure 2. Photographs illustrating techniques for introducing *Agrobacterium* suspensions into leaves of *N. benthamiana*. Left: syringe agroinfiltration (photo: Per Snell). Top right: agrospray, application of *Agrobacterium* suspension using spray by a hand sprayer (photo: Magnus Carlsson). Bottom right: vacuum infiltration, where the aerial part of a tobacco plant has been submerged in *Agrobacterium* suspension inside a vacuum chamber (photo: Magnus Carlsson).

3. Methodology

3.1 Construct design considerations

3.1.1 Myoglobin (Paper I)

Two constructs of Mb were designed for expression in *N. benthamiana*, one for cytosol accumulation and one targeted to the chloroplast, by attachment of the *N. tabacum* rubisco small subunit chloroplast targeting peptide (Uniprot nr. P69249 (UniProt Consortium, 2019)). Targeting the expression to the chloroplast might be beneficial due to the organelle's involvement in heme biosynthesis (Brzezowski *et al.*, 2015), which may have implications for heme availability. It has been suggested, based on observations of tetrapyrrole synthesis regulatory mechanisms that the two variants of ferrochelatase responsible (FC1 and FC2) might produce separate pools of heme for use either in the chloroplast photosynthetic machinery (FC2) or for general use within the cell (FC1) (Woodson *et al.*, 2011). The response to high levels of heme-chelating Mb might therefore depend on the site of its accumulation.

3.1.2 Fetal Hemoglobin (Paper II, IV)

Two strategies were used in this thesis work to modify HbF to meet different challenges. One challenge of producing Hb is that the free Hb α -subunit is unstable and cytotoxic (Mollan *et al.*, 2010). Careful control to ensure equal amounts of α - and β -subunits is therefore required to avoid damage (Voon & Vadolas, 2008) and a dedicated chaperone, α -Hb stabilizing protein, helps with this in case of the native expression in red blood cells (Kihm *et al.*, 2002). To help ensure higher yields and equal expression of the polypeptide chains in the plant during expression, the α -chain was genetically fused with

a short flexible 12 amino acid linker (4xGGS) to the γ -chain. In addition to this, the larger minimum size may also be beneficial as a way to increase the molecules circulatory half-life, due to the decreased permeability of the glomerular membrane to larger molecules (Scott & Quaggin, 2015). This strategy is expected to ensure a very rapid combination of the two fused subunits into a dimer equivalent as it folds, stabilizing the α -chain. This approach has been shown to work better for expression of HbF in a bacterial expression system (Ratanasopa, 2015). This strategy was used for Paper II and IV.

A major design challenge for HBOCs is the toxicity and short half-life of Hb not contained in RBC's (Alayash, 2014), and various techniques have been used to attempt to adapt the native proteins properties, including chemical modifications such as PEGylation and genetic fusion strategies (Alayash, 2019). In an attempt to improve the physicochemical and pharmacokinetic properties of the plant-produced fHbF we tested fusing it to an XTEN peptide (Paper IV), something that has also shown promise when produced in E. coli (Chakane, 2017). XTEN is a hydrophilic and negatively charged peptide designed to mimic the properties of PEGylation of a protein or peptide pharmaceutical, and thus enhance its circulatory half-life (Podust et al., 2016; Schellenberger et al., 2009). Unlike PEGylation the genetic fusion of an XTEN sequence does not require additional processing steps (Jevsevar et al., 2010), with resulting drawbacks when it comes to cost and yield. It has also been argued that XTEN could have an advantage when it comes to biodegradation (Podust et al., 2016; Haeckel et al., 2014), although the poor biodegradability of PEG is still debated (Ulbricht et al., 2014; Jevsevar et al., 2010). A cleavable histidine (his)-tag was also included in the N-terminal for some of the XTENylated sequences.

3.1.3 α1-Microglobulin (Paper III)

Recombinant production of α_1 -microglobulin (A1M) is complicated by two N-glycosylation sites present on the native protein (Wester *et al.*, 2000), which may be important for the stability of the protein. In this study, three constructs were designed; one designed for cytosol accumulation, with two residues edited for enhanced stability (N17D and N96D) based on a previous study (Åkerström *et al.*, 2019). In addition to this non-glycosylated variant, two versions were designed with a targeting peptide (Uniprot nr. P08299 (UniProt Consortium, 2019)) for the secretory pathway, one of which also

carried a C-terminal ER-arrest peptide (KDEL) (Denecke *et al.*, 1992; Napier *et al.*, 1992), to prevent plant specific glycan motifs added downstream, in the Golgi apparatus (Strasser, 2016). All the constructs also carried a his-tag for purification and improved solubility (Åkerström *et al.*, 2019; Kwasek *et al.*, 2007).

3.2 Transient expression of the target proteins

In this thesis, N. benthamiana was used for expressing the proteins of interest through transient expression using virus derived vectors (viral vectors) delivered by Agrobacterium. Two vectors, pJL-TRBO (Lindbo, 2007) and pEAQ-HT (Sainsbury et al., 2009), were used to harbor the genes of interest. Expression of the P19 RNA silencing suppressor gene is often used together with viral vectors for ensuring high transient expression levels (Sainsbury et al., 2009; Lindbo, 2007). In this thesis, the P19 gene was either incorporated on the viral vectors used to express the target genes or expressed by a separate vector, which was co-infiltrated with the vector harboring the target genes. Standard molecular cloning techniques were used to insert the respective genes of interest into the viral vectors, which were then For transformed into Agrobacterium. transient expression, the Agrobacterium were delivered into plant cells mainly by agroinfiltration or agrospray, with the latter used primarily in Paper I and II, in order to show the feasibility of large-scale production. The plants used in the study were grown under controlled conditions at the biotron at SLU, Alnarp, and the plant materials used for the treatments were between 5-6 weeks old. For highest expression, and depending on type of proteins, the infiltrated tissue was harvested around 5-7 days following agroinfiltration, and around 9-14 days for agrospray with Agrobacterium harboring the pJL-TRBO vector, allowing for additional time to replicate.

3.3 Protein isolation and analysis

3.3.1 Protein isolation

Isolating proteins from plant material poses several challenges, including polyphenol oxidation, presence of high amounts of host cell proteins and a high particle load in the extracts, which contribute to making downstream processes of isolation and purification a highly significant part of the total cost (Buyel, 2019). The large amounts of protein required for HBOC treatments would make it sensitive to costs, even more so if aiming at nutritional uses. We have thus put some efforts into developing efficient and scalable purification methodologies in this work. In Paper I, this is highlighted, and techniques including heat steps, ammonium sulfate precipitation and cross flow diafiltration were employed for the isolation of Mb. The excellent heat stability of Hb (Rieder, 1970) and Mb (Wan *et al.*, 1998) was relied upon in particular as extracts were heated to 60 °C while under CO gas to remove host cell proteins (Paper I, II, IV). Various chromatography-based techniques were then employed for obtaining final purity.

3.3.2 Protein analysis – heme and spectroscopy

While the analysis of the proteins of interest in Paper I-IV included many techniques, I will here focus on absorbance spectroscopy, as I found it to be of particular interest, due to the connection to heme-proteins and their functions. The proteins of interest in this thesis all have a distinctive absorbance spectrum and are visibly colored, either due to heme coordination (Antonini & Brunori, 1971) or due to the chromophore of the A1M protein, which confers a yellow-brown color (Kwasek *et al.*, 2007; Åkerström *et al.*, 1995). In fact, the first evidence of success when expressing the heme proteins of Hb and Mb in plants would be found by visual observation of the color of the extracts.

Characteristic features of heme-protein absorbance spectra include the Soret-(γ -) peak in the ultraviolet and the α - and β -peaks in the visible range of the spectrum (Antonini & Brunori, 1971). These absorption bands originate from the absorbance of the heme but are sensitive to the interaction between heme and other molecules, such as bound gaseous ligands or coordinating proteins, and can be used to investigate these interactions (Comer & Zhang, 2018). For the production of recombinant heme-protein, an absorbance spectrum identical or very similar to the native protein would therefore be a strong indicator of correct heme coordination, in turn implying correct folding of the protein. In paper I, II, and IV, the absorbance spectra were used to investigate the heterologously expressed heme-proteins and to test the ligand binding capability and redox status, as their respective deoxy-, oxy- carboxyand met-spectra are distinctive (Antonini & Brunori, 1971) and can be easily differentiated. In paper I measurements of the gradual shift from oxy- to met-Mb spectrum were used to test the oxidative stability and determine the rate of autoxidation (Brantley *et al.*, 1993). Similarly, chemical and pH stability could be estimated by observing the loss of heme coordination at harsh conditions. The binding of heme to A1M also affects its absorbance, with a resulting redshift of the Soret peak, which can also be affected by an N-terminal his-tag (Karnaukhova *et al.*, 2014). This was used in Paper III to test heme binding. The absorbance spectra of plant produced A1M was also compared to that of A1M from other sources, in order to investigate how the bound chromophore would depend on the expression system.
4. Results and Discussion

4.1 Myoglobin (Paper I)

In Paper I, it was shown that the functional Mb protein could be successfully expressed in the leaves of *N. benthamiana*, following agroinfiltration or agrospray treatment with the pJL-TRBO vector carrying the human Mb gene. Both the cytosol accumulated construct and the construct targeted to chloroplasts were expressed at comparable levels, as indicated by SDS-PAGE and Western blot, and displayed the expected absorbance spectrum (Antonini & Brunori, 1971; Hardman *et al.*, 1966). The chloroplast targeted construct displayed some heterogeneity in the Western blot though, possibly due to incomplete removal of the signal peptide, and it was therefore not analyzed further.

A cost-effective protocol was developed for the purification of Mb expressed in leaves, where most of the host cell proteins were removed by heat precipitation, after which the Mb protein could be concentrated and unwanted small molecules removed, using a cross-flow diafiltration setup. Precipitation of contaminants by ammonium sulfate addition, and a shift in pH were also performed in conjunction with the diafiltration. These relatively low-cost and scalable techniques ensured a comparatively high degree of purity and concentration of the target protein, even without the use of chromatography, which could be of interest in particular for nutritional applications. Anion-exchange chromatography was used as a final step to provide the high purity required for protein analysis and possible future medical applications. SDS-PAGE and absorbance spectroscopy analyses of the extracts or Mb solutions were used to determine purity. Absorbance spectroscopy was also used to determine the final yield of Mb following purification, $\sim 210 \text{ mg/kg}$ for agroinfiltration and about 60-80 mg/kg for agrospray (per fresh leaf weight). The yield of the purification was probably around 50-70% (for agrospray), based on estimations of the absorbance spectra in the extracts.

While the yield of Mb protein obtained here was not exceptionally high for heterologous expression using the pJL-TRBO (Lindbo, 2007), it is interesting to note that the plant was capable of supplying this amount of heme. Something that has been an issue in E. coli for instance, which requires expression of additional proteins or supplementation of heme or its precursor during recombinant Hb production (Varnado et al., 2013). It was also capable of supplying it for both cytosol accumulated, and chloroplast targeted Mb, although the cellular location of heme binding event was not determined for the latter. In fact, no heme protein peak was discerned from the absorbance spectra of the extracts from the untreated N. benthamiana, which suggests that the produced Mb is the primary source of soluble hemeprotein present in the treated leaves. Whether the overall heme level of the plant was increased as an effect of the expression of Mb or whether a pool of heme of sufficient size for incorporation into Mb without additional biosynthesis was available in the plant was not determined. The results seem promising however, and if the increase corresponds to an increase in nutritionally available heme, the amounts of Mb-bound heme present in tobacco could mean a significant increase to the nutritional value of the plant. Plant produced Mb isolated with the low cost methods described here could also be an interesting nutritional, or culinary, additive to other foods, such as meat substitutes; though a thorough cost analysis would need to be done to assess the economic feasibility of such an approach.

Following purification, the protein was shown to be functional i.e. capable of binding and releasing its gaseous ligands O_2 and CO. The observed absorbance spectra conformed closely to previously reported spectra of sperm whale Mb (Antonini & Brunori, 1971; Hardman *et al.*, 1966), with the only significant difference a small shoulder around 620 nm, probably resulting from a small population of degraded Mb. Data on circular dichroism, autoxidation rate, temperature and chemical stability were also collected for the purified Mb and compared to literature sources in Paper I.

The results from the analyses were all in line with the properties of a correctly folded Mb. Overall, the protein analysis indicated that the plant was capable of expressing a functional and correctly folded human Mb. Figure 3 shows Mb colored extracts and some of the steps of the purification process.



Figure 3. Mb extraction and purification. **A.** Tobacco extract colored red by expressed Mb following agroinfiltration. **B.** Diafiltration setup during operation. **C.** Anion exchange chromatography of Mb, in ice bath (Photos: Magnus Carlsson).

4.2 Hemoglobin (Paper II, IV)

In Paper II the expression and analysis of fHbF is described. The expression in this case relied on agrospray and the pJL-TRBO vector. The protein extract was heat treated at 60°C similarly to Mb, and the fHbF protein was then purified by two steps of ion-exchange chromatography, with a preceding dialysis step to facilitate column binding. SDS-PAGE and Western blot were used to confirm expression of the target protein and monitor the purity. Following purification, it was determined to be functionally active by absorbance spectroscopy, in the presence or absence of its ligands. Along with the circular dichroism spectrum, this suggests that the protein was correctly folded, indicating that the fusion of the subunits worked well. As for the Mb in Paper I, substantial amounts of heme appeared to be available for incorporation in fHbF and a yield of up to ~80-100 mg/kg highly purified fHbF was obtained.

An important part of the analysis in Paper II is the animal test, which provides data on the circulation time of the fHbF, and serves as a proof of concept of a plant produced HBOC. Following injection, the fHbF appeared to be removed quickly via the kidneys however, in spite of the larger minimum molecular size of the fused protein. In addition to blood samples, where a decrease in the fHbF level was seen, urine samples from the mice were observed to contain Hb, detectable by spectroscopy, likely consisting of a mix of ferric and ferrous fHbF. To study the impact of the treatment on the mice, indicators (albumin to creatinine ratio (ACR) and blood urea nitrogen (BUN)) of kidney damage were analyzed and showed an increase following the injection, but seem to have reverted to normal levels after 24h. Mouse weight and body temperature did not appear to be significantly affected by the treatment.

A important advantage of the plant system compared to bacterial expression systems when it comes to HBOC uses, is the lack of endotoxins (Varnado *et al.*, 2013). Some endotoxin could perhaps be introduced by the *Agrobacterium* or other sources during production and purification though. The purified fHbF was found to contain less than 0.031 EU / mg fHbF, using a limulus amebocyte lysate (LAL) assay. For reference a maximum level of 5 EU per kg of body weight per hour is indicated for intravenous pharmaceutical use (Petsch & Anspach, 2000). This suggests that the plant production platform and used purification methodology produced a very low level of endotoxins, possibly low enough for intravenous use in the high doses expected for HBOC use, though some minor additional purification step might be needed.

XTENylated fHbF was produced with agroinfiltration as reported in Paper IV, primarily relying on the pEAQ-*HT* vector. As discussed in the materials and methods section this protein design is intended to prolong the circulation time of the fHbF when used as an HBOC. As for fHbF, heating was successfully used as an initial purification step, which was in this case

followed by immobilized metal affinity chromatography (IMAC), using the attached his-tag, and its functional status was confirmed by ligand binding and absorbance spectroscopy. The XTEN-tag did thus not appear to prevent the functional activity of the protein. Expression of the XTEN-tag has not previously been demonstrated in plants. In this study, the expression of the tag seemed to work well and a yield of about 60 mg/kg purified H_6 -XTEN-fHbF was achieved.

Dynamic light scattering was used to assess the change in hydrodynamic radius of the molecule. The observed values of 5.3 ± 0.2 for fHbF and 12.2 \pm 0.8 for H₆-XTEN-fHbF indicated a substantial increase in size. The XTEN tag is also expected to substantially increase the negative charges on the protein under physiological conditions, as the theoretical pKa changes from 7.96 for fHbF to 4.70 for H₆-XTEN-fHbF (calculated with protparam online tool (Gasteiger et al., 2005)). The glomerular filtration barrier tends to be selectively permeable based on both size and charge, with large negatively charged macromolecules better retained in circulation (Scott & Quaggin, 2015). The attachment of the XTEN tag could therefore be expected to have a substantial effect on circulation time of the fHbF. The heat stability of fHbF appeared to be moderately increased by the attachment of the XTEN tag. Thermostability has been suggested to be another property that can be improved by XTENylation (Podust et al., 2016; Schellenberger et al., 2009). For an HBOC it would be an additional beneficial factor, particularly when heat steps are used for purification. Overall Paper IV showed that production of an XTENylated protein was possible using the plant system and that XTENvlation could be a promising approach to improving HBOC retention time. However, this comes at a cost of a larger and more complex protein to produce.

4.3 α₁-Microglobulin (Paper III)

As described in Paper III A1M was successfully expressed using the pJL-TRBO vector and agroinfiltration of *N. benthamiana*. The untargeted, cytosol accumulated, construct, A1M-NB1 had a significantly higher yield than the ER- or apoplast-targeted A1M-NB2 and A1M-NB3. The latter two constructs appeared to have an increased size, perhaps indicating successful glycosylation. Due to its higher yield A1M-NB1 became the focus of further protein purification and analysis work conducted in Paper III. A1M-NB1 was purified by three chromatography steps, IMAC, anion-exchange and size exclusion chromatography before analysis and yielded \sim 50 mg highly purified A1M-NB1 per kg fresh leaf material.

The size exclusion chromatography also served as an analytical step, and showed that A1M-NB1 was present as an equilibrium of monomer, dimer and aggregates, which is characteristic for native A1M (Ekström & Berggård, 1977). Native A1M has three cysteine residues (Kaumeyer *et al.*, 1986), two of which form an internal cysteine bond (Mendez *et al.*, 1982), while the third, Cys34, is located on the surface and believed to be involved in the function of A1M (Gunnarsson *et al.*, 2017). A1M-NB1, displayed properties in line with this; Ellman's test results indicated the presence of a single free surface cysteine while a shift in mobility in SDS-PAGE between reduced and non-reduced conditions, suggested that an internal cysteine bond is present. A1M-NB1 further displayed thermal stability properties and a hydrodynamic radius similar to *E. coli* produced A1M-035 (Åkerström *et al.*, 2019), on which its sequence was based, also indicating that the plant produced A1M was correctly folded.

An interesting feature of A1M is its chromophore, an unknown compound that binds to the protein, in a heterogeneous fashion, and confers a vellowbrown color, and a characteristic absorbance spectrum (Kwasek et al., 2007; Åkerström et al., 1995). Purified A1M-NB1 similarly displayed a faint vellow-brown color. Absorbance and fluorescence spectroscopy revealed both similarities and differences pertaining to the chromophore, compared to A1M produced in other organisms (Kwasek et al., 2007; Åkerström et al., 1995). The absorbance spectrum of A1M-NB1 displayed a similar overall shape as the E. coli produced A1M-WT (Kwasek et al., 2007) which was also tested, but the chromophore absorbance appeared to be elevated in comparison, most likely due to additional bound chromophore, and featured a bulge or shoulder around 390 nm unlike the bacterial A1M. With the higher chromophore absorbance the spectrum may therefore be more reminiscent of A1M from mammalian or insect cell culture sources (Åkerström et al., 1995), although these too lack the pronounced shoulder present in the tobacco produced A1M. Moreover, the fluorescence spectra, following excitation at 350 nm, showed an increase in fluorescence around 400-550 nm, compared to the E. coli produced sample, indicating a higher level of bound chromophore, similarly to the absorbance data. However the profile of the spectrum differed substantially compared to E. coli produced A1M

(Kwasek *et al.*, 2007) and human urine A1M (Berggård *et al.*, 1999), perhaps an indication that the bound compounds differ between A1M originating in the different organisms, and reflecting the different compounds available in the cells.

In Paper III, the tobacco produced A1M-NB1 was shown to be functionally active. The heme binding capability of A1M (Karnaukhova et al., 2014) is of particular interest for HBOC applications and was tested with several methods. Binding of heme to proteins is detectable by observing the effect on the Soret peak, tryptophan fluorescence, which can be quenched, due to proximity of bound heme, and by gel mobility shifts (Comer & Zhang, 2018). When combined with varying amounts of free heme and analyzed with absorbance spectroscopy, a shift in the heme peak was observed, consistent with heme binding by A1M (Åkerström et al., 2019; Karnaukhova et al., 2014), with the resulting heme-A1M spectra closely matching those of the similar, E. coli produced A1M-035 (Åkerström et al., 2019). The fluorescence quenching and migration shift associated with heme binding of A1M (Åkerström et al., 2019; Rutardottir et al., 2016; Karnaukhova et al., 2014) were also observed, and matched the E. coli sample tested in parallel, though a slightly lesser effect on migration was seen, perhaps caused by the additional chromophore. In a further test of function, the protective effect of A1M-NB1 on RBCs against spontaneous, heme-induced and osmotic stress was evaluated. The tobacco produced A1M showed efficacy, resulting in a lower stress level, as has been previously demonstrated for recombinant A1M (Kristiansson et al., 2020). The effect against different types of stress implies that the mechanism is probably not attributable to heme binding alone, and indicates that the tobacco-produced protein is capable of producing the protective effects via other mechanisms, based on other functions attributed to A1M, i.e. radical binding and a reductase activity (Åkerström & Gram, 2014).

5. Conclusions and future perspectives

The proteins of tested (Mb, fHbF, H₆-XTEN-fHbF, A1M) were all successfully expressed through transient expression in N. benthamiana using viral vectors delivered by Agrobacterium and displayed functional activity. The heme-proteins could be produced at a relatively high yield, without requiring supplementation of heme or heme precursor. The endotoxin level in the purified fHbF sample appeared to be at low or acceptable levels, even considering that very large doses would be expected for HBOC use, and an initial animal test served as a proof of concept of use of the plant produced Hb as an HBOC, though additional modification is required to improve the circulation time. Solutions based on protein engineering, such as the XTEN tag, could be one way forward and the demonstration in this thesis work that it could be expressed in the plant system without affecting the fHbF protein's function is promising. The A1M protein meanwhile could have many possible applications due to its detoxifying heme binding and other functions. Based on the data in paper III, production of A1M for medical applications in plants appears to be feasible. The plant is capable of producing the A1M protein in a soluble form, and does not require refolding from inclusion bodies, as has been the case for production in E. coli (Kwasek et al., 2007) and that impact the yield negatively. The higher level of bound chromophore may however be a drawback. The glycosylation strategy, though only explored superficially in Paper III, could also be an advantage, and open future options for an improved product.

Overall, the results from Paper I-IV indicate that the plant production system may have an important role in the future development of HBOC's, and at least in the case of the heme scavenger A1M, in other pharmaceutical contexts. Nutritional applications could also be a possibility for plant produced heme-proteins, based on the data, either involving biofortification, or a partially or extensively purified heme-protein. Whether this is economically feasible will need to be evaluated in further studies, although the demonstration of an inexpensive isolation method for Mb might help in this regard. As the production scale and the purity requirements would inevitably be different from the type of production typically considered in molecular farming and the production cost might be lowered due to economies of scale this would need careful consideration. It is likely that further optimization, and perhaps use of stable transformation techniques would be required for nutritional applications to be feasible.

Further increasing the yield in the transient expression system could involve methodological improvements to the cultivation or the agroinfection procedure, or improvements based on molecular techniques, such as engineering of the heme biosynthetic pathway. For the latter approach, a more thorough investigation into how the heme synthesis rate was affected by the massive expression of heme binding proteins following the Agrobacterium treatments would be a reasonable first step. Whether the heme biosynthesis was upregulated following the treatments and whether it was a limiting factor for the heme-protein production following the infiltration are important questions that remain to be explored. It might also be interesting to test expression using other methods, relying on stable expression instead of the burst seen during transient expression, as this might shed some light on whether heme biosynthesis, or other factors, such as protein stability are the major determinants of yield. Due to the high amounts that would be required in a blood substitute or nutrition context, stable transformation techniques might also be worth testing as a way to further decrease the cost of production in the plant expression systems. One approach that could be of interest is the stable integration of an activatable viral vector into the plant genome, which has been done previously with promising results (Dugdale et al., 2013). Chloroplast transformation could also be an interesting option to explore, due to its potential of achieving high protein yields. It might also have other advantages for the expression of heme-proteins, due to being the main site of heme biosynthesis and the presence of enzymatic systems for controlling ROS generated by the photosynthesis machinery (Asada, 2006).

Another question that is raised by considering the plant as an expression system for HBOCs is whether the system could offer new possibilities for protein engineering. One possibility could be the use of the plant glycosylation machinery as another tool to modify the properties of Hbs. The use of viral vectors for the production also begs the question of whether virallike particles (VLP's), which are often discussed in a drug delivery context, and often based on plant virus capsids (Ibrahim *et al.*, 2019; Rohovie *et al.*, 2017) or other similar protein structures could be interesting as artificial RBCs to better control toxicity and function. Using targeting peptides to package the HBOC into organelles, such as vaults (Muñoz-Juan *et al.*, 2019), or even isolated chloroplasts might also open up possibilities for drug delivery. While all of these are very speculative ideas, to produce functional HBOCs people have tried using a wide selection of chemical or genetic modifications, from simple surface decoration to nanoparticles and Hb from humans, animals and even worms (Alayash, 2019). Plant production of HBOCs and other heme binding proteins could be an additional tool. Although safe and effective HBOC's are elusive, if we keep trying, in the end, we will get there.

References

- Ahmad, N., Michoux, F., Lössl, A.G. & Nixon, P.J. (2016). Challenges and perspectives in commercializing plastid transformation technology. *J Exp Bot*, 67(21), pp. 5945-5960.
- Alayash, A.I. (2004). Oxygen therapeutics: can we tame haemoglobin? Nature *Reviews Drug Discovery*, 3(2), pp. 152-159.
- Alayash, A.I. (2014). Blood substitutes: why haven't we been more successful? *Trends in Biotechnology*, 32(4), pp. 177-185.
- Alayash, A.I. (2019). Mechanisms of Toxicity and Modulation of Hemoglobinbased Oxygen Carriers. *Shock (Augusta, Ga.)*, 52(1S Suppl 1), pp. 41-49.
- Antonini, E. & Brunori, M. (1971). Hemoglobin and myoglobin in their reactions with ligands. North-Holland research monographs. *Frontiers of biology*; 21. Amsterdam: North Holland Pub. Co.
- Asada, K. (2006). Production and Scavenging of Reactive Oxygen Species in Chloroplasts and Their Functions. *Plant physiology*, 141(2), p. 391.
- Azhakanandam, K., Weissinger, S.M., Nicholson, J.S., Qu, R. & Weissinger, A.K. (2007). Amplicon-plus targeting technology (APTT) for rapid production of a highly unstable vaccine protein in tobacco plants. *Plant Molecular Biology*, 63(3), pp. 393-404.
- Barta, A., Sommergruber, K., Thompson, D., Hartmuth, K., Matzke, M.A. & Matzke, A.J. (1986). The expression of a nopaline synthase - human growth hormone chimaeric gene in transformed tobacco and sunflower callus tissue. *Plant Mol Biol*, 6(5), pp. 347-57.
- Belcher, J.D., Beckman, J.D., Balla, G., Balla, J. & Vercellotti, G. (2010). Heme degradation and vascular injury. *Antioxidants & redox signaling*, 12(2), pp. 233-48.
- Benesch, R., Benesch, R.E. & Yu, C.I. (1968). Reciprocal binding of oxygen and diphosphoglycerate by human hemoglobin. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 59(2), pp. 526-532.
- Berggård, T., Cohen, A., Persson, P., Lindqvist, A., Cedervall, T., Silow, M., Thøgersen, I.B., Jönsson, J.Å., Enghild, J.J. & Åkerström, B. (1999). α₁-Microglobulin chromophores are located to three lysine residues semiburied in the lipocalin pocket and associated with a novel lipophilic compound. *Protein Science*, 8(12), pp. 2611-2620.
- Bock, R. (2001). Transgenic plastids in basic research and plant biotechnology. J *Mol Biol*, 312(3), pp. 425-38.

- Bohr, C., Hasselbalch, K. & Krogh, A. (1904). Ueber einen in biologischer Beziehung wichtigen Einfluss, den die Kohlensäurespannung des Blutes auf dessen Sauerstoffbindung übt1. Skandinavisches Archiv Für Physiologie, 16(2), pp. 402-412.
- Bouhassira, E.E. (2012). Concise review: production of cultured red blood cells from stem cells. *Stem cells translational medicine*, 1(12), pp. 927-933.
- Brantley, R.E., Jr., Smerdon, S.J., Wilkinson, A.J., Singleton, E.W. & Olson, J.S. (1993). The mechanism of autooxidation of myoglobin. *J Biol Chem*, 268(10), pp. 6995-7010.
- Brzezowski, P., Richter, A.S. & Grimm, B. (2015). Regulation and function of tetrapyrrole biosynthesis in plants and algae. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* (*BBA*) - *Bioenergetics*, 1847(9), pp. 968-985.
- Buehler, P.W. & Alayash, A.I. (2004). Toxicities of hemoglobin solutions: in search of in-vitro and in-vivo model systems. *Transfusion*, 44(10), pp. 1516-1530.
- Bunn, H.F., Esham, W.T. & Bull, R.W. (1969). THE RENAL HANDLING OF HEMOGLOBIN : I. GLOMERULAR FILTRATION. Journal of Experimental Medicine, 129(5), pp. 909-924.
- Buyel, J.F. (2019). Plant Molecular Farming Integration and Exploitation of Side Streams to Achieve Sustainable Biomanufacturing. *Frontiers in Plant Science*, 9(1893).
- Castilho, A. & Steinkellner, H. (2012). Glyco-engineering in plants to produce human-like N-glycan structures. *Biotechnol J*, 7(9), pp. 1088-98.
- Castro, C., Arnold, J.J. & Cameron, C.E. (2005). Incorporation fidelity of the viral RNA-dependent RNA polymerase: a kinetic, thermodynamic and structural perspective. *Virus Res*, 107(2), pp. 141-9.
- Castro, C.I. & Briceno, J.C. (2010). Perfluorocarbon-Based Oxygen Carriers: Review of Products and Trials. Artificial Organs, 34(8), pp. 622-634.
- Chakane, S. (2017). Towards New Generation of Hemoglobin-Based Blood Substitutes. Diss.: Lund University.
- Chang, T.M.S. (2006). Evolution of Artificial Cells Using Nanobiotechnology of Hemoglobin Based RBC Blood Substitute as an Example. *Artificial Cells, Blood Substitutes, and Biotechnology*, 34(6), pp. 551-566.
- Chen, J.-Y., Scerbo, M. & Kramer, G. (2009). A review of blood substitutes: examining the history, clinical trial results, and ethics of hemoglobin-based oxygen carriers. *Clinics (Sao Paulo, Brazil)*, 64(8), pp. 803-813.
- Chen, Q., Lai, H., Hurtado, J., Stahnke, J., Leuzinger, K. & Dent, M. (2013). Agroinfiltration as an Effective and Scalable Strategy of Gene Delivery for Production of Pharmaceutical Proteins. *Advanced techniques in biology & medicine*, 1(1), p. 103.
- Clark, M. & Maselko, M. (2020). Transgene Biocontainment Strategies for Molecular Farming. *Frontiers in Plant Science*, 11(210).

- Comer, J.M. & Zhang, L. (2018). Experimental Methods for Studying Cellular Heme Signaling. Cells, 7(6), p. 47.
- Daniell, H. (2002). Molecular strategies for gene containment in transgenic crops. *Nat Biotechnol*, 20(6), pp. 581-586.
- Denecke, J., De Rycke, R. & Botterman, J. (1992). Plant and mammalian sorting signals for protein retention in the endoplasmic reticulum contain a conserved epitope. *The EMBO journal*, 11(6), pp. 2345-2355.
- Dias, D.A., Urban, S. & Roessner, U. (2012). A historical overview of natural products in drug discovery. *Metabolites*, 2(2), pp. 303-36.
- Dieryck, W. Pagnier, J. Poyart, C. Michael, C. Marden, M.C. Gruber, V. Bournat, P. Baudino, S. & Mérot, B. (1997) Human haemoglobin from transgenic tobacco. *Nature* 386, 29–30.
- Dugdale, B., Mortimer, C.L., Kato, M., James, T.A., Harding, R.M. & Dale, J.L. (2013). In Plant Activation: An Inducible, Hyperexpression Platform for Recombinant Protein Production in Plants. *The Plant Cell*, 25(7), p. 2429.
- Eaton, W.A., Henry, E.R., Hofrichter, J. & Mozzarelli, A. (1999). Is cooperative oxygen binding by hemoglobin really understood? *Nature Structural Biology*, 6(4), pp. 351-358.
- Ekström, B. & Berggård, I. (1977). Human α₁-microglobulin. Purification procedure, chemical and physiochemical properties. *J Biol Chem*, 252(22), pp. 8048-57.
- Ferenz, K.B. & Steinbicker, A.U. (2019). Artificial Oxygen Carriers—Past, Present, and Future—a Review of the Most Innovative and Clinically Relevant Concepts. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 369(2), p. 300.
- Fischer, R. & Buyel, J.F. (2020). Molecular farming The slope of enlightenment. *Biotechnol Adv*, 40, p. 107519.
- Fischer, R. & Emans, N. (2000). Molecular farming of pharmaceutical proteins. *Transgenic Res*, 9(4-5), pp. 279-99; discussion 277.
- Fischer, R., Liao, Y.C., Hoffmann, K., Schillberg, S. & Emans, N. (1999a). Molecular farming of recombinant antibodies in plants. *Biol Chem*, 380(7-8), pp. 825-39.
- Fischer, R., Vaquero-Martin, C., Sack, M., Drossard, J., Emans, N. & Commandeur, U. (1999b). Towards molecular farming in the future: transient protein expression in plants. *Biotechnol Appl Biochem*, 30(2), pp. 113-6.
- Gasteiger, E., Hoogland, C., Gattiker, A., Duvaud, S.e., Wilkins, M.R., Appel, R.D.
 & Bairoch, A. (2005). Protein Identification and Analysis Tools on the ExPASy Server. Walker, J.M. (ed.) The Proteomics Protocols Handbook. Totowa, NJ: Humana Press, pp. 571-607.
- Gelvin, S.B. (2003). Agrobacterium-mediated plant transformation: the biology behind the "gene-jockeying" tool. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev*, 67(1), pp. 16-37.

- Giangrande, P.L. (2000). The history of blood transfusion. *Br J Haematol*, 110(4), pp. 758-67.
- Giarratana, M.C., Rouard, H., Dumont, A., Kiger, L., Safeukui, I., Le Pennec, P.Y., François, S., Trugnan, G., Peyrard, T., Marie, T., Jolly, S., Hebert, N., Mazurier, C., Mario, N., Harmand, L., Lapillonne, H., Devaux, J.Y. & Douay, L. (2011). Proof of principle for transfusion of in vitro-generated red blood cells. *Blood*, 118(19), pp. 5071-9.
- Gladwin, M.T., Kanias, T. & Kim-Shapiro, D.B. (2012). Hemolysis and cell-free hemoglobin drive an intrinsic mechanism for human disease. The Journal of clinical investigation, 122(4), pp. 1205-1208.
- Gleba, Y., Klimyuk, V. & Marillonnet, S. (2007). Viral vectors for the expression of proteins in plants. *Curr Opin Biotechnol*, 18(2), pp. 134-41.
- Gleba, Y.Y., Tusé, D. & Giritch, A. (2014). Plant viral vectors for delivery by Agrobacterium. *Curr Top Microbiol Immunol*, 375, pp. 155-92.
- Goodin, M.M., Zaitlin, D., Naidu, R.A. & Lommel, S.A. (2008). Nicotiana benthamiana: its history and future as a model for plant-pathogen interactions. *Mol Plant Microbe Interact*, 21(8), pp. 1015-26.
- Gunnarsson, R., Åkerström, B., Hansson, S.R. & Gram, M. (2017). Recombinant α-1-microglobulin: a potential treatment for preeclampsia. *Drug Discovery Today*, 22(4), pp. 736-743.
- Haeckel, A., Appler, F., Figge, L., Kratz, H., Lukas, M., Michel, R., Schnorr, J., Zille, M., Hamm, B. & Schellenberger, E. (2014). XTEN-annexin A5: XTEN allows complete expression of long-circulating protein-based imaging probes as recombinant alternative to PEGylation. J Nucl Med, 55(3), pp. 508-14.
- Hahn, S., Giritch, A., Bartels, D., Bortesi, L. & Gleba, Y. (2015). A novel and fully scalable Agrobacterium spray-based process for manufacturing cellulases and other cost-sensitive proteins in plants. *Plant biotechnology journal*, 13(5), pp. 708-716.
- Haq, T.A., Mason, H.S., Clements, J.D. & Arntzen, C.J. (1995). Oral immunization with a recombinant bacterial antigen produced in transgenic plants. *Science*, 268(5211), pp. 714-6.
- Hardman, K.D., Eylar, E.H., Ray, D.K., Banaszak, L.J. & Gurd, F.R. (1966). Isolation of sperm whale myoglobin by low temperature fractionation with ethanol and metallic ions. *J Biol Chem*, 241(2), pp. 432-42.
- Hefferon, K. (2017). Plant Virus Expression Vectors: A Powerhouse for Global Health. *Biomedicines*, 5(3), p. 44.
- Henkel-Honke, T. & Oleck, M. (2007). Artificial oxygen carriers: a current review. *AANA J*, 75(3), pp. 205-11.
- Hiatt, A., Cafferkey, R. & Bowdish, K. (1989). Production of antibodies in transgenic plants. *Nature*, 342(6245), pp. 76-78.

- Hill, R.J., Konigsberg, W., Guidotti, G. & Craig, L.C. (1962). The structure of human hemoglobin. I. The separation of the alpha and beta chains and their amino acid composition. *J Biol Chem*, 237, pp. 1549-54.
- Hoekema, A., Hirsch, P.R., Hooykaas, P.J.J. & Schilperoort, R.A. (1983). A binary plant vector strategy based on separation of vir- and T-region of the Agrobacterium tumefaciens Ti-plasmid. *Nature*, 303(5913), pp. 179-180.
- Hood, E.E., Kusnadi, A., Nikolov, Z. & Howard, J.A. (1999). Molecular farming of industrial proteins from transgenic maize. *Adv Exp Med Biol*, 464, pp. 127-47.
- Hoy, J.A. & Hargrove, M.S. (2008). The structure and function of plant hemoglobins. *Plant Physiology and Biochemistry*, 46(3), pp. 371-379.
- Hurrell, R. & Egli, I. (2010). Iron bioavailability and dietary reference values. *Am J Clin Nutr*, 91(5), pp. 1461s-1467s.
- Ibrahim, A., Odon, V. & Kormelink, R. (2019). Plant Viruses in Plant Molecular Pharming: Toward the Use of Enveloped Viruses. *Frontiers in Plant Science*, 10, pp. 803-803.
- Jevsevar, S., Kunstelj, M. & Porekar, V.G. (2010). PEGylation of therapeutic proteins. *Biotechnol J*, 5(1), pp. 113-28.
- Karnaukhova, E., Rutardottir, S., Rajabi, M., Wester Rosenlöf, L., Alayash, A.I. & Åkerström, B. (2014). Characterization of heme binding to recombinant α₁microglobulin. *Frontiers in physiology*, 5, pp. 465-465.
- Kaumeyer, J.F., Polazzi, J.O. & Kotick, M.P. (1986). The mRNA for a proteinase inhibitor related to the HI-30 domain of inter-alpha-trypsin inhibitor also encodes α -1-microglobulin (protein HC). *Nucleic Acids Res*, 14(20), pp. 7839-50.
- Kihm, A.J., Kong, Y., Hong, W., Russell, J.E., Rouda, S., Adachi, K., Simon, M.C., Blobel, G.A. & Weiss, M.J. (2002). An abundant erythroid protein that stabilizes free α-haemoglobin. *Nature*, 417(6890), pp. 758-763.
- Komarova, T.V., Baschieri, S., Donini, M., Marusic, C., Benvenuto, E. & Dorokhov, Y.L. (2010). Transient expression systems for plant-derived biopharmaceuticals. *Expert Rev Vaccines*, 9(8), pp. 859-76.
- Kresie, L. (2001). Artificial blood: an update on current red cell and platelet substitutes. *Proceedings (Baylor University. Medical Center)*, 14(2), pp. 158-161.
- Kristiansson, A., Bergwik, J., Alattar, A.G., Flygare, J., Gram, M., Hansson, S.R., Olsson, M.L., Storry, J.R., Allhorn, M. & Åkerström, B. (2020). Human radical scavenger α_1 -microglobulin protects against hemolysis in vitro and α_1 -microglobulin knockout mice exhibit a macrocytic anemia phenotype. *Free Radical Biology and Medicine*.
- Kumar, S. & Bandyopadhyay, U. (2005). Free heme toxicity and its detoxification systems in human. *Toxicol Lett*, 157(3), pp. 175-88.

- Kwasek, A., Osmark, P., Allhorn, M., Lindqvist, A., Åkerstrom, B. & Wasylewski, Z. (2007). Production of recombinant human α_1 -microglobulin and mutant forms involved in chromophore formation. *Protein Expr Purif*, 53(1), pp. 145-52.
- Lindbo, J.A. (2007). TRBO: a high-efficiency tobacco mosaic virus RNA-based overexpression vector. *Plant physiology*, 145(4), pp. 1232-1240.
- Ma, J.K.C., Drake, P.M.W. & Christou, P. (2003). The production of recombinant pharmaceutical proteins in plants. *Nature Reviews Genetics*, 4(10), pp. 794-805.
- Mason, H.S., Lam, D.M. & Arntzen, C.J. (1992). Expression of hepatitis B surface antigen in transgenic plants. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 89(24), pp. 11745-9.
- Mendez, E., Grubb, A.O., Lopez, C., Frangione, B. & Franklin, E.C. (1982). Human complex-forming glycoprotein, heterogeneous in charge: The primary structure around the cysteine residues and characterization of a disulfide bridge. *Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics*, 213(1), pp. 240-250.
- Mollan, T.L., Yu, X., Weiss, M.J. & Olson, J.S. (2010). The role of alphahemoglobin stabilizing protein in redox chemistry, denaturation, and hemoglobin assembly. *Antioxidants & redox signaling*, 12(2), pp. 219-231.
- Moon, K.B., Park, J.S., Park, Y.I., Song, I.J., Lee, H.J., Cho, H.S., Jeon, J.H. & Kim, H.S. (2019). Development of Systems for the Production of Plant-Derived Biopharmaceuticals. *Plants (Basel)*, 9(1).
- Mozzarelli, A., Ronda, L., Faggiano, S., Bettati, S. & Bruno, S. (2010). Haemoglobin-based oxygen carriers: research and reality towards an alternative to blood transfusions. *Blood transfusion*, 8 Suppl 3, pp. s59-s68.
- Muñoz-Juan, A., Carreño, A., Mendoza, R. & Corchero, J.L. (2019). Latest Advances in the Development of Eukaryotic Vaults as Targeted Drug Delivery Systems. *Pharmaceutics*, 11(7), p. 300.
- Napier, R.M., Fowke, L.C., Hawes, C., Lewis, M. & Pelham, H.R. (1992). Immunological evidence that plants use both HDEL and KDEL for targeting proteins to the endoplasmic reticulum. *Journal of Cell Science*, 102(2), p. 261.
- Oey, M., Lohse, M., Kreikemeyer, B. & Bock, R. (2009). Exhaustion of the chloroplast protein synthesis capacity by massive expression of a highly stable protein antibiotic. *Plant J*, 57(3), pp. 436-45.
- Olsson, M.G., Allhorn, M., Bülow, L., Hansson, S.R., Ley, D., Olsson, M.L., Schmidtchen, A. & Åkerström, B. (2012). Pathological conditions involving extracellular hemoglobin: molecular mechanisms, clinical significance, and novel therapeutic opportunities for α₁-microglobulin. *Antioxidants & redox signaling*, 17(5), pp. 813-46.

- Park, S.-Y., Yokoyama, T., Shibayama, N., Shiro, Y. & Tame, J.R.H. (2006). 1.25 Å Resolution Crystal Structures of Human Haemoglobin in the Oxy, Deoxy and Carbonmonoxy Forms. *J Mol Biol*, 360(3), pp. 690-701.
- Paul, M. & Ma, J.K. (2011). Plant-made pharmaceuticals: leading products and production platforms. *Biotechnol Appl Biochem*, 58(1), pp. 58-67.
- Petrovska, B.B. (2012). Historical review of medicinal plants' usage. *Pharmacogn Rev*, 6(11), pp. 1-5.
- Petsch, D. & Anspach, F.B. (2000). Endotoxin removal from protein solutions. J Biotechnol, 76(2-3), pp. 97-119.
- Peyret, H., Brown, J.K.M. & Lomonossoff, G.P. (2019). Improving plant transient expression through the rational design of synthetic 5' and 3' untranslated regions. *Plant Methods*, 15(1), p. 108.
- Peyret, H. & Lomonossoff, G.P. (2015). When plant virology met Agrobacterium: the rise of the deconstructed clones. *Plant Biotechnol J*, 13(8), pp. 1121-1135.
- Phillips, W.T., Klipper, R.W., Awasthi, V.D., Rudolph, A.S., Cliff, R., Kwasiborski, V. & Goins, B.A. (1999). Polyethylene glycol-modified liposomeencapsulated hemoglobin: a long circulating red cell substitute. J Pharmacol Exp Ther, 288(2), pp. 665-70.
- Podust, V.N., Balan, S., Sim, B.C., Coyle, M.P., Ernst, U., Peters, R.T. & Schellenberger, V. (2016). Extension of in vivo half-life of biologically active molecules by XTEN protein polymers. *J Control Release*, 240, pp. 52-66.
- Quaye, I.K. (2015). Extracellular hemoglobin: the case of a friend turned foe. *Frontiers in Physiology*, 6(96).
- Ratanasopa, K. (2015). Human Fetal Hemoglobin : Biochemical characterization and Recombinant Production. Diss.: Lund University.
- Ratanasopa, K., Cedervall, T. & Bülow, L. (2016). Possibilities of Using Fetal Hemoglobin as a Platform for Producing Hemoglobin-Based Oxygen Carriers (HBOCs). Adv Exp Med Biol, 876, pp. 445-453.
- Rieder, R.F. (1970). Hemoglobin stability: observations on the denaturation of normal and abnormal hemoglobins by oxidant dyes, heat, and alkali. *J Clin Invest*, 49(12), pp. 2369-76.
- Rohovie, M.J., Nagasawa, M. & Swartz, J.R. (2017). Virus-like particles: Nextgeneration nanoparticles for targeted therapeutic delivery. *Bioengineering* & *translational medicine*, 2(1), pp. 43-57.
- Rutardottir, S., Karnaukhova, E., Nantasenamat, C., Songtawee, N., Prachayasittikul, V., Rajabi, M., Rosenlöf, L.W., Alayash, A.I. & Åkerström, B. (2016). Structural and biochemical characterization of two heme binding sites on α_1 -microglobulin using site directed mutagenesis and molecular simulation. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta*, 1864(1), pp. 29-41.

- Sabalza, M., Christou, P. & Capell, T. (2014). Recombinant plant-derived pharmaceutical proteins: current technical and economic bottlenecks. *Biotechnology letters*, 36(12), pp. 2367-2379.
- Sainsbury, F. & Lomonossoff, G.P. (2008). Extremely High-Level and Rapid Transient Protein Production in Plants without the Use of Viral Replication. *Plant physiology*, 148(3), p. 1212.
- Sainsbury, F., Thuenemann, E.C. & Lomonossoff, G.P. (2009). pEAQ: versatile expression vectors for easy and quick transient expression of heterologous proteins in plants. *Plant Biotechnol J*, 7(7), pp. 682-93.
- Sankaran, V.G., Xu, J. & Orkin, S.H. (2010). Advances in the understanding of haemoglobin switching. *British Journal of Haematology*, 149(2), pp. 181-194.
- Schaer, D.J., Buehler, P.W., Alayash, A.I., Belcher, J.D. & Vercellotti, G.M. (2013). Hemolysis and free hemoglobin revisited: exploring hemoglobin and hemin scavengers as a novel class of therapeutic proteins. *Blood*, 121(8), pp. 1276-1284.
- Schellenberger, V., Wang, C.W., Geething, N.C., Spink, B.J., Campbell, A., To, W., Scholle, M.D., Yin, Y., Yao, Y., Bogin, O., Cleland, J.L., Silverman, J. & Stemmer, W.P. (2009). A recombinant polypeptide extends the in vivo halflife of peptides and proteins in a tunable manner. *Nat Biotechnol*, 27(12), pp. 1186-90.
- Schillberg, S., Raven, N., Spiegel, H., Rasche, S. & Buntru, M. (2019). Critical Analysis of the Commercial Potential of Plants for the Production of Recombinant Proteins. *Frontiers in Plant Science*, 10(720).
- Schoberer, J. & Strasser, R. (2018). Plant glyco-biotechnology. Seminars in Cell & Developmental Biology, 80, pp. 133-141.
- Scott, R.P. & Quaggin, S.E. (2015). The cell biology of renal filtration. Journal of Cell Biology, 209(2), pp. 199-210.
- Sen Gupta, A. (2019). Hemoglobin-based Oxygen Carriers: Current State-of-the-art and Novel Molecules. *Shock (Augusta, Ga.)*, 52(1S Suppl 1), pp. 70-83.
- Sheludko, Y.V. (2008). Agrobacterium-mediated transient expression as an approach to production of recombinant proteins in plants. *Recent Pat Biotechnol*, 2(3), pp. 198-208.
- Sijmons, P.C., Dekker, B.M.M., Schrammeijer, B., Verwoerd, T.C., van den Elzen, P.J.M. & Hoekema, A. (1990). Production of Correctly Processed Human Serum Albumin in Transgenic Plants. *Bio/Technology*, 8(3), pp. 217-221.
- Silverman, T.A. & Weiskopf, R.B. (2009). Hemoglobin-based oxygen carriers: current status and future directions. *Transfusion*, 49(11), pp. 2495-2515.
- Simons, M., Gretton, S., Silkstone, G.G.A., Rajagopal, B.S., Allen-Baume, V., Syrett, N., Shaik, T., Leiva-Eriksson, N., Ronda, L., Mozzarelli, A., Strader, M.B., Alayash, A.I., Reeder, B.J. & Cooper, C.E. (2018). Comparison of the oxidative reactivity of recombinant fetal and adult human hemoglobin:

implications for the design of hemoglobin-based oxygen carriers. *Bioscience reports*, 38(4), p. BSR20180370.

- Stoger, E., Sack, M., Perrin, Y., Vaquero, C., Torres, E., Twyman, R.M., Christou, P. & Fischer, R. (2002). Practical considerations for pharmaceutical antibody production in different crop systems. *Molecular breeding : new strategies in plant improvement*, 9(3), pp. 149-158.
- Strasser, R. (2016). Plant protein glycosylation. *Glycobiology*, 26(9), pp. 926-939.
- Su, X.-Z. & Miller, L.H. (2015). The discovery of artemisinin and the Nobel Prize in Physiology or Medicine. *Science China Life Sciences*, 58(11), pp. 1175-1179.
- Tomita, S. (1981). Modulation of the oxygen equilibria of human fetal and adult hemoglobins by 2,3-diphosphoglyceric acid. *J Biol Chem*, 256(18), pp. 9495-500.
- Tripathi, N.K. & Shrivastava, A. (2019). Recent Developments in Bioprocessing of Recombinant Proteins: Expression Hosts and Process Development. *Frontiers in bioengineering and biotechnology*, 7, pp. 420-420.
- Tschofen, M., Knopp, D., Hood, E. & Stöger, E. (2016). Plant Molecular Farming: Much More than Medicines. Annu Rev Anal Chem (Palo Alto Calif), 9(1), pp. 271-94.
- Twyman, R.M., Stoger, E., Schillberg, S., Christou, P. & Fischer, R. (2003). Molecular farming in plants: host systems and expression technology. *Trends Biotechnol*, 21(12), pp. 570-578.
- Ulbricht, J., Jordan, R. & Luxenhofer, R. (2014). On the biodegradability of polyethylene glycol, polypeptoids and poly(2-oxazoline)s. *Biomaterials*, 35(17), pp. 4848-61.
- UniProt Consortium (2019). UniProt: a worldwide hub of protein knowledge. *Nucleic Acids Res*, 47(D1), pp. D506-d515.
- Wan, L., Twitchett, M.B., Eltis, L.D., Mauk, A.G. & Smith, M. (1998). In vitro evolution of horse heart myoglobin to increase peroxidase activity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 95(22), pp. 12825-31.
- Varnado, C.L., Mollan, T.L., Birukou, I., Smith, B.J., Henderson, D.P. & Olson, J.S. (2013). Development of recombinant hemoglobin-based oxygen carriers. *Antioxidants and redox signaling*, 18(17), pp. 2314-2328.
- Wester, L., Fast, J., Labuda, T., Cedervall, T., Wingårdh, K., Olofsson, T. & Åkerström, B. (2000). Carbohydrate groups of α_1 -microglobulin are important for secretion and tissue localization but not for immunological properties. *Glycobiology*, 10(9), pp. 891-900.
- Wittenberg, B.A. & Wittenberg, J.B. (1987). Myoglobin-mediated oxygen delivery to mitochondria of isolated cardiac myocytes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 84(21), pp. 7503-7507.
- Wittenberg, J.B. & Wittenberg, B.A. (2003). Myoglobin function reassessed. *Journal of Experimental Biology*, 206(12), p. 2011.

- Woodson, Jesse D., Perez-Ruiz, Juan M. & Chory, J. (2011). Heme Synthesis by Plastid Ferrochelatase I Regulates Nuclear Gene Expression in Plants. *Current Biology*, 21(10), pp. 897-903.
- Voon, H.P. & Vadolas, J. (2008). Controlling alpha-globin: a review of alpha-globin expression and its impact on beta-thalassemia. *Haematologica*, 93(12), pp. 1868-76.
- www.universiteitleiden.nl. https://www.universiteitleiden.nl/en/research/research/ projects/science/ibl-the-mechanism-of-agrobacterium-mediatedtransformation-of-eukaryotic-cells).
- Yagami, T., Ballard, B.T., Padovan, J.C., Chait, B.T., Popowicz, A.M. & Manning, J.M. (2002). N-terminal contributions of the gamma-subunit of fetal hemoglobin to its tetramer strength: remote effects at subunit contacts. *Protein Sci*, 11(1), pp. 27-35.
- Yang, S.J., Carter, S.A., Cole, A.B., Cheng, N.H. & Nelson, R.S. (2004). A natural variant of a host RNA-dependent RNA polymerase is associated with increased susceptibility to viruses by Nicotiana benthamiana. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 101(16), pp. 6297-302.
- Yao, J., Weng, Y., Dickey, A. & Wang, K.Y. (2015). Plants as Factories for Human Pharmaceuticals: Applications and Challenges. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 16(12), pp. 28549-28565.
- Åkerström, B., Bratt, T. & Enghild, J.J. (1995). Formation of the α₁-microglobulin chromophore in mammalian and insect cells: a novel post-translational mechanism? *FEBS Letters*, 362(1), pp. 50-54.
- Åkerström, B. & Gram, M. (2014). A1M, an extravascular tissue cleaning and housekeeping protein. *Free Radic Biol Med*, 74, pp. 274-82.
- Åkerström, B., Rosenlöf, L., Hägerwall, A., Rutardottir, S., Ahlstedt, J., Johansson, M.E., Erlandsson, L., Allhorn, M. & Gram, M. (2019). rA1M-035, a Physicochemically Improved Human Recombinant α₁-Microglobulin, Has Therapeutic Effects in Rhabdomyolysis-Induced Acute Kidney Injury. *Antioxidants & redox signaling*, 30(4), pp. 489-504.

Popular science summary

Blood donations are often critical for saving lives, bringing the blood from a donor to a patient in a safe and effective way is often challenging. Even if blood is very good at its task when it circulates in the body, it has several issues as a pharmaceutical, for example, it cannot be stored very long and a major effort is required to ensure, for example, that no diseases are transferred along with the blood. For this reason, people have worked on developing pharmaceuticals that can fulfill blood's most acute and critical function, delivering oxygen. These have been termed oxygen therapeutics. Unfortunately, these oxygen therapeutics have mostly remained a dream, as it is challenging to develop a safe oxygen therapeutic. Often Hemoglobin is used, but without the red blood cells wherein this oxygen binding protein is normally found. Even if protein for pharmaceutical purposes can be produced in many different organisms, such as bacteria, or cultured human cells, plants have several abilities that make them particularly interesting, for example the possibility of large scale and safe production. This is particularly important for this type of pharmaceutical as there is so much hemoglobin in the blood that one needs to replace.

In this project, we have worked on producing a number of human hemebinding proteins for use either as such pharmaceuticals, or to assist in their function. To do this we have used plants, more specifically tobacco. To get the plant to produce the human proteins, we first inserted the DNA sequence that codes for the protein into a plasmid vector, a small circular DNA molecule, containing elements from viruses. This vector was then inserted into a bacterium, *Agrobacterium tumefaciens, which* has a natural ability to insert DNA into plants. The plants are then treated with the *Agrobacterium*, which makes the plant start to produce the protein that the original DNA sequence coded for, which can then be extracted from the plant. In the thesis project, we produced myoglobin, a red heme-protein that is found in muscles, A1M, a heme binding protein that circulates in the blood and protects against toxic compounds, and different variants of hemoglobin. The project showed that these proteins could be produced and could be folded correctly in the plant, and retained its natural functions, which means that plants could be a good future alternative to produce this type of oxygen carrying pharmaceutical. As the plant was capable of supplying a sizable amount of heme for the heme-protein production, it could also be interesting to produce these proteins for iron-nutrition purposes. This is because heme is absorbed better by the body than other types of iron, and is otherwise mostly found in large amounts in meat and blood.

Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning

Bloddonationer är ofta kritiska för att rädda liv, men för att få blodet från en donator till en patient på ett säkert och effektivt sätt är ofta utmanande. Även om blod är väldigt bra på sin uppgift då det cirkulerar i blodomloppet så har det flera tillkortakommanden som ett läkemedel, till exempel så kan man inte lagra det särskilt länge, och det behövs en stor industri för att säkerställa exempelvis att smittbara sjukdomar inte kommer med. Det är därför som man länge har arbetat med att ta fram läkemedel som kan uppfylla blodets mest akuta och kritiska funktion, att leverera syre. Tyvärr så har detta i stort förblivit en dröm, då det är utmanande att producera en säker "syreleverantör". Ofta använder man hemoglobin, fast utan de röda blodkroppar som normalt innesluter detta syrebindande protein, på så vis får man ett proteinläkemedel, liknande de som läkemedelsindustrin har stor erfarenhet av. Även om man kan producera protein för läkemedelsändamål i många olika organismer, som till exempel bakterier eller i odlade människoceller, så har växter flera egenskaper som gör dem särskilt intressenta, som till exempel möjligheten till storskalig och säker produktion. Detta är särskilt viktigt för denna typ av läkemedel då det finns så mycket hemoglobin det blod man vill ersätta.

I det här projektet så har vi arbetat med att producera ett antal mänskliga heme-bindande protein för användning antingen som ett sådant läkemedel, eller i samband med det. För att göra detta så har vi använt växter, närmare bestämt tobak. För att få växten att producera de mänskliga proteinerna så har vi först fört in de DNA sekvenser som kodar för dem i en plasmidvektor, en cirkulär sträng av DNA, vilken har designats med komponenter från ett växtvirus. Denna plasmid, har vi sedan låtit tas upp av en bakterie, *Agrobakterium tumefaciens*, som har en naturlig förmåga att föra in DNA i växter. Därefter behandlar man växterna med dessa bakterier, vilka får växten att börja producera proteinet man är ute efter vilket därefter kan utvinnas från växten.

I projektet så producerade vi myoglobin, ett rött heme protein som finns i muskler, A1M, ett heme-bindande protein som cirkulerar i blodet och skyddar mot gifter, och olika varianter av hemoglobin, det protein som ger blodet, och de röda blodkropparna sin färg. Projektet visade att alla dessa proteiner kunde produceras och vikas ihop rätt i växten, och behöll sina naturliga funktioner, vilket betyder att växten skulle kunna vara ett bra framtida alternativ för att producera denna typ av syre transporterande läkemedel. Det är också intressent att se att växten kunde tillhandahålla så mycket av den järnhaltiga molekylen heme, som ju också är intressent för järn-nutrition, då den tas upp bättre i kroppen än andra typer av järn, och annars mest brukar sägas finnas i stora mängder i kött och blod.

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank those who have been involved in my project and have helped me through the long process of learning and trying that is a PhD education. I would specially thank my main supervisor Li-Hua Zhu, and cosupervisors Selva Kanagarajan and Leif Bülow for their great support, help, encouragement and inspiration. The other coauthors of the manuscripts included here, Sandeep Chakane, Emanuel Smeds, Karin Kettisen, Ranjeet Kumar, Magnus Gram, Bo Åkerström, Amanda Kristiansson and Jesper Bergwik have all made valuable contributions as well, as have the technical personnel who have helped me in so many ways, especially Annelie Ahlman, Helen Lindgren and Helle Turesson. I would also like to thank all the members in our group for the nice company and encouragement during my time here. Finally, I thank my family and friends, here at the lab and elsewhere for their support and companionship during this time, in particular my officemates, with whom I have shared this PhD journey from the start.

On a less personal note, I would also like to acknowledge the financial support of the Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences (SLU), the Swedish Foundation for Strategic Research (SSF) and Trees and Crops for the Future (TC4F) that have made this project possible.

Acta Universitatis agriculturae Sueciae Doctoral Thesis No. 2020:34

Plants have long attracted interest as a platform for production of protein pharmaceuticals. Production in plants could be a particularly interesting option for hemoglobin based oxygen carriers (HBOC), a class of pharmaceuticals sometimes termed "blood substitute". In this thesis, we have aimed to produce and characterize human heme-binding proteins of interest in an HBOC context, with possible additional nutritional uses. The proteins were successfully produced in *Nicotiana benthamiana* by *Agrobacterium*-mediated transient expression. The isolated proteins were functional and highly pure.

Magnus Carlsson. Received his doctoral education at the Department of Plant Breeding, Swedish University of Agricultural Science (SLU), Alnarp. He received his MSc and BSc form the Royal Institute of Technology (KTH), Stockholm.

Acta Universitatis agriculturae Sueciae presents doctoral theses from the Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences (SLU).

SLU generates knowledge for the sustainable use of biological natural resources. Research, education, extension, as well as environmental monitoring and assessment are used to achieve this goal.

Online publication of thesis summary: https://pub.epsilon.slu.se

ISSN 1652-6880 ISBN (print version) 978-91-7760-586-7 ISBN (electronic version) 978-91-7760-587-4